Copyright

Review of the

WORLD INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ORGANIZATION (WIPO)

and the United International Bureaux for the Protection of Intellectual Property (BIRPI)

Published monthly
Annual subscription: Sw.fr. 50.—
Each monthly issue: Sw.fr. 6.—

7th year - No. 12

DECEMBER 1971

Contents

WORLD INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ORGANIZATION	Page
— Fiji. Accession to the WIPO Convention	239
INTERNATIONAL UNION	
 Fiji. Accession to the Stockholm Act of the Berne Convention (with the exception of Articles 1 to 21 and of the Protocol Regarding Developing Countries) . 	239
CONVENTIONS ADMINISTERED BY WIPO	
— Diplomatic Conference on the Protection of Phonograms (Geneva, October 18 to 29, 1971)	
I. Convention for the Protection of Producers of Phonograms Against Unau-	
thorized Dnplication of Their Phonograms	240
II. Report	242
III. List of Participants	249
IV. Burean of the Conference	255
NATIONAL LEGISLATION	
 United Kingdom. The Copyright (International Conventions) (Amendment) Order 1971 (No. 1850, of November 12, 1971, coming into force on November 19, 1971) 	
BOOK REVIEWS	
- Teorija autorskog prava i autorsko pravo u SFRJ (Vojislav Spaić)	257
— Der Bühnenvertriebsvertrag als Beispiel eines urheberrechtlichen Wahrnehmungs-	
vertrages (Manfred Beilharz)	257
— Das Folgerecht im deutschen und ansländischen Urheberrecht	
(Paul Katzenberger)	257
CALENDAR	
— WIPO Meetings	258
— UPOV Meetings	259
- Meetings of Other International Organizations concerned with Intellectual	
Property	259
Vacancy in WIPO	260

WORLD INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ORGANIZATION

FIJI

Accession to the WIPO Convention

The Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) has notified the Governments of the countries invited to the Stockholm Conference that the Government of Fiji deposited, on December 11, 1971, its instrument of accession dated December 1, 1971, to the Convention Establishing the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO).

Fiji has fulfilled the conditions set forth in Article 14(2) of the Convention by concurrently acceding to the Stockholm Act of the Berne Convention with the declaration provided

for in Article 28(1)(b)(i) of the said Act to the effect that the accession shall not apply to Articles 1 to 21 and to the Protocol Regarding Developing Countries.

Pursuant to Article 15(2), the Convention Establishing the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) will enter into force, in respect to Fiji, three months after the date of the deposit of the instrument of accession, that is, on March 11, 1972.

WIPO Notification No. 35, dated December 15, 1971.

\equiv INTERNATIONAL UNION

FIJI

Accession to the Stockholm Act of the Berne Convention (with the exception of Articles 1 to 21 and of the Protocol Regarding Developing Countries)

The Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) has notified the Governments of member countries of the Berne Union that the Government of Fiji deposited on December 11, 1971, its instrument of accession dated December 1, 1971, to the Berne Convention for the Protection of Literary and Artistic Works of September 9, 1886, as revised at Stockholm on July 14, 1967, with the declaration provided for in Article 28(1)(b)(i) of the said Act to the effect that this accession shall not apply to Articles 1 to 21 and to the Protocol Regarding Developing Countries.

Fiji indicated that, for the purposes of Article 25(4)(b) of the Convention, it wished to belong to Class VII.

By letter also dated December 1, 1971, the Government of Fiji deposited with the Government of the Swiss Confederation a declaration of continued application of the Brussels Act of the Berne Convention. This declaration will be notified by the Government of the Swiss Confederation.

Consequently, Fiji remains bound by Articles 1 to 20 of the Brussels Act and, in accordance with the provisions of Article 28 of the Stockholm Act, will, three months after the date of this notification, that is, as from March 15, 1972, be bound by Articles 22 to 38 of the Stockholm Act.

Berne Notification No. 33, dated December 15, 1971.

CONVENTIONS ADMINISTERED BY WIPO

Diplomatic Conference on the Protection of Phonograms

(Geneva, October 18 to 29, 1971)

I. Convention for the Protection of Producers of Phonograms Against Unauthorized Duplication of Their Phonograms

The Contracting States,

concerned at the widespread and increasing unauthorized duplication of phonograms and the damage this is occasioning to the interests of authors, performers and producers of phonograms;

convinced that the protection of producers of phonograms against such acts will also benefit the performers whose performances, and the authors whose works, are recorded on the said phonograms;

recognizing the value of the work undertaken in this field by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the World Intellectual Property Organization;

anxious not to impair in any way international agreements already in force and in particular in no way to prejudice wider acceptance of the Rome Convention of October 26, 1961, which affords protection to performers and to broadcasting organizations as well as to producers of phonograms;

have agreed as follows:

Article 1

For the purposes of this Convention:

- (a) "phonogram" means any exclusively aural fixation of sounds of a performance or of other sounds;
- (b) "producer of phonograms" means the person who, or the legal entity which, first fixes the sounds of a performance or other sounds;
- (c) "duplicate" means an article which contains sounds taken directly or indirectly from a phonogram and which embodies all or a substantial part of the sounds fixed in that phonogram;
- (d) "distribution to the public" means any act by which duplicates of a phonogram are offered, directly or indirectly, to the general public or any section thereof.

Article 2

Each Contracting State shall protect producers of phonograms who are nationals of other Contracting States against the making of duplicates without the consent of the producer and against the importation of such duplicates, provided that any such making or importation is for the purpose of distribution to the public, and against the distribution of such duplicates to the public.

Article 3

The means by which this Convention is implemented shall be a matter for the domestic law of each Contracting State and shall include one or more of the following: protection by means of the grant of a copyright or other specific right; protection by means of the law relating to unfair competition; protection by means of penal sanctions.

Article 4

The duration of the protection given shall be a matter for the domestic law of each Contracting State. However, if the domestic law prescribes a specific duration for the protection, that duration shall not be less than twenty years from the end either of the year in which the sounds embodied in the phonogram were first fixed or of the year in which the phonogram was first published.

Article 5

If, as a condition of protecting the producers of phonograms, a Contracting State, under its domestic law, requires compliance with formalities, these shall be considered as fulfilled if all the authorized duplicates of the phonogram distributed to the public or their containers bear a notice consisting of the symbol P, accompanied by the year date of the first publication, placed in such manner as to give reasonable notice of claim of protection; and, if the duplicates or their containers do not identify the producer, his successor in title or the exclusive licensee (by carrying his name, trademark or other appropriate designation), the notice shall also include the name of the producer, his successor in title or the exclusive licensee.

Article 6

Any Contracting State which affords protection by means of copyright or other specific right, or protection by means of penal sanctions, may in its domestic law provide, with regard to the protection of producers of phonograms, the same kinds of limitations as are permitted with respect to the protection of authors of literary and artistic works. However, no compulsory licenses may be permitted unless all of the following conditions are met:

- (a) the duplication is for use solely for the purpose of teaching or scientific research;
- (b) the license shall be valid for duplication only within the territory of the Contracting State whose competent

- authority has granted the license and shall not extend to the export of duplicates;
- (c) the duplication made under the license gives rise to an equitable remuneration fixed by the said authority taking into account, inter alia, the number of duplicates which will be made.

Article 7

- (1) This Convention shall in no way be interpreted to limit or prejudice the protection otherwise secured to authors, to performers, to producers of phonograms or to broadcasting organizations under any domestic law or international agreement.
- (2) It shall be a matter for the domestic law of each Contracting State to determine the extent, if any, to which performers whose performances are fixed in a phonogram are entitled to enjoy protection and the conditions for enjoying any such protection.
- (3) No Contracting State shall be required to apply the provisions of this Convention to any phonogram fixed before this Convention entered into force with respect to that State.
- (4) Any Contracting State which, on October 29, 1971, affords protection to producers of phonograms solely on the basis of the place of first fixation may, by a notification deposited with the Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization, declare that it will apply this criterion instead of the criterion of the nationality of the producer.

Article 8

- (1) The International Bureau of the World Intellectual Property Organization shall assemble and publish information concerning the protection of phonograms. Each Contracting State shall promptly communicate to the International Bureau all new laws and official texts on this subject.
- (2) The International Bureau shall, on request, furnish information to any Contracting State on matters concerning this Convention, and shall conduct studies and provide services designed to facilitate the protection provided for therein.
- (3) The International Bureau shall exercise the functions enumerated in paragraphs (1) and (2) above in cooperation, for matters within their respective competence, with the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the International Labour Organisation.

Article 9

- (1) This Convention shall be deposited with the Secretary-General of the United Nations. It shall be open until April 30, 1972, for signature by any State that is a member of the United Nations, any of the Specialized Agencies brought into relationship with the United Nations, or the International Atomic Energy Agency, or is a party to the Statute of the International Court of Justice.
- (2) This Convention shall be subject to ratification or acceptance by the signatory States. It shall be open for accession by any State referred to in paragraph (1) of this Article.

- (3) Instruments of ratification, acceptance or accession shall be deposited with the Secretary-General of the United Nations.
- (4) It is understood that, at the time a State becomes bound by this Convention, it will be in a position in accordance with its domestic law to give effect to the provisions of the Convention.

Article 10

No reservations to this Convention are permitted.

Article 11

- (1) This Convention shall enter into force three months after deposit of the fifth instrument of ratification, acceptance or accession.
- (2) For each State ratifying, accepting or acceding to this Convention after the deposit of the fifth instrument of ratification, acceptance or accession, the Convention shall enter into force three months after the date on which the Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization informs the States, in accordance with Article 13, paragraph (4), of the deposit of its instrument.
- (3) Any State may, at the time of ratification, acceptance or accession or at any later date, declare by notification addressed to the Secretary-General of the United Nations that this Convention shall apply to all or any one of the territories for whose international affairs it is responsible. This notification will take effect three months after the date on which it is received.
- (4) However, the preceding paragraph may in no way be understood as implying the recognition or tacit acceptance by a Contracting State of the factual situation concerning a territory to which this Convention is made applicable by another Contracting State by virtue of the said paragraph.

Article 12

- (1) Any Contracting State may denounce this Convention, on its own behalf or on behalf of any of the territories referred to in Article 11, paragraph (3), by written notification addressed to the Secretary-General of the United Nations.
- (2) Denunciation shall take effect twelve months after the date on which the Secretary-General of the United Nations has received the notification.

Article 13

- (1) This Convention shall be signed in a single copy in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the four texts being equally authentic.
- (2) Official texts shall be established by the Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization, after consultation with the interested Governments, in the Arabic, Dutch, German, Italian and Portuguese languages.
- (3) The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall notify the Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization, the Director-General of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the Director-General of the International Labour Office of:

- (a) signatures to this Convention;
- (b) the deposit of instruments of ratification, acceptance or accession;
- (c) the date of entry into force of this Convention;
- (d) any declaration notified pursuant to Article 11, paragraph (3);
- (e) the receipt of notifications of denunciation.
- (4) The Director General of the World Intellectual Property Organization shall inform the States referred to in Article 9, paragraph (1), of the notifications received pursuant to the preceding paragraph and of any declarations made under Article 7, paragraph (4). He shall also notify the Director-General of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the Director-General of the International Labour Office of such declarations.

(5) The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall transmit two certified copies of this Convention to the States referred to in Article 9, paragraph (1).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, being duly authorized, have signed this Convention.*

DONE at Geneva, this twenty-ninth day of October, 1971.

* On October 29, 1971, the Couvention was sigued by the Pleuipotentiaries of the 23 following countries: Brazil, Canada, Colombia, Denmark, Ecuador, France, Germany (Federal Republic), Holy See, India, Iran, Israel, Italy, Luxembourg, Mexico, Monaco, Nicaragua, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom, United States of America, Uruguay, Yugoslavia.

In accordance with Article 9, the Convention will remain open for signature until April 30, 1972.

II. Report

presented by Mr. Joseph EKEDI SAMNIK, General Rapporteur, and adopted unanimously on October 27, 1971, by the Conference

I. Convening, purpose, composition and organization of the Conference

- 1. An International Conference of States (Diplomatic Conference), hereinafter called "the Conference," was held in Geneva, at the Palais des Nations, from October 18 to 29, 1971. It was convened by the Directors General of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (Unesco) and the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO), in accordance with the resolutions ¹ or decisions ² of the competent bodies of the two Organizations.
- 2. The purpose of the Conference was to prepare and adopt an international instrument designed to provide protection for producers of phonograms against unauthorized duplication.
- 3. Delegations of the following 50 States, or 49 States and one territory, from among those invited by the Director-General of Unesco in the name of the Executive Board of Unesco and by the Director General of WIPO or by one of them, took part in the Conference: Andorra, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Colombia, Congo (Democratic Republic), Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, France, Gabon, Germany (Federal Republic), Greece, Guatemala, Holy See, India, Iran, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kenya, Lebanon, Luxembourg, Mexico, Monaco, Morocco, Netherlands, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Norway, Panama, Peru, Portugal, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Tunisia, Turkey,

United Kingdom, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet-Nam (Republic of), Yugoslavia. In addition, the following five States were represented in an observer capacity: Bulgaria, Cuba, Czechoslovakia, Ivory Coast, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.

- 4. Two intergovernmental organizations (the International Labour Organisation (ILO) and the League of Arab States) and fifteen international non-governmental organizations were represented by observers.
- 5. In total, nearly 200 persons were present.
- 6. The Conference was opened by Professor G. H. C. Bodenhausen, Director General of WIPO, and Mr. J. E. Fobes, Deputy Director-General of Unesco.
- 7. On the proposal of the Delegation of the United States of America, supported by the Delegations of Iran, Cameroon, Germany (Federal Republic), Belgium, Italy, France, Japan, Kenya and Spain, Mr. Pierre Cavin, Head of the Delegation of Switzerland, was elected President of the Conference by acclamation.
- 8. The Conference proceeded to the establishment of the Credentials Committee. On the proposal of the President of the Conference, the representatives of the following countries were elected members of the said Committee: Brazil, Congo (Democratic Republic), Iran, Japan, Sweden, United States of America, Yugoslavia. During the Conference the Credentials Committee met on two occasions, under the chairmanship of H. E. Ambassador Hideo Kitahara, Head of the Delegation of Japan. It examined the credentials of delegations and reported on its work to the Conference (documents Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/7 and 34).

¹ Resolution No. 5.133 adopted by the General Conference of Unesco at its sixteenth session, and resolution 6.1.2 adopted by the Executive Board of Unesco at its 86th sessiou.

² The decisions of the Assembly and of the Conference of Representatives of the Berne Union at their first ordinary sessions (September 1970), and the decision of the Executive Committee of the Berne Union at its second ordinary session (September 1971).

- 9. After introducing some modifications to the provisional text submitted to it (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/2), the Conference adopted its Rules of Procedure. The final text is contained in document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/14.
- 10. The following fifteen persons were elected Vice-Presidents of the Conference: Mr. Ricardo A. Ramayón (Argentina), Mr. K. B. Petersson (Australia), Mr. Paolo Nogueira Batista (Brazil), Mr. Wilhelm Axel Weincke (Denmark), H. E. Mr. Jean Fernand-Laurent (France), Baron Otto von Stempel (Germany (Federal Republic)), Mr. Kanti Chaudhuri (India), Mr. Mohamad Ali Hedayati (Iran), H. E. Mr. Pio Archi (Italy), H.E. Mr. Hideo Kitahara (Japan), Mr. Denis Daudi Afande (Kenya), Mr. Abderrazak Zerrad (Morocco), Mr. Francisco Utray (Spain), Mr. Bruce C. Ladd (United States of America), H. E. Mr. Aleksandar Jelić (Yugoslavia).
- 11. On the proposal of the Delegation of France, supported by the Delegations of Kenya, Italy, Germany (Federal Republic), United States of America, India, Brazil and Canada, Mr. Joseph Ekedi Samnik, Head of the Delegation of Cameroon, was elected General Rapporteur.
- 12. The Conference, on the proposal of the President, elected the representatives of the following States as members of the Drafting Committee: Brazil, Canada, France, Germany (Federal Republic), Kenya, Spain, Tunisia, United States of America. The Drafting Committee met, under the chairmanship of Mr. André Kerever, Deputy Head of the Delegation of France, in order to draw up in final form the draft international instrument submitted to the Conference for adoption. Document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/30 reflects the results of its work.
- 13. The Conference, after introducing some modifications to the draft which had been submitted to it (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/1), adopted its Agenda in the form reproduced in document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/15.
- 14. On the proposal of the Delegation of India, supported by the Delegations of Canada, Japan, Germany (Federal Republic), Kenya, Netherlands, United States of America, Spain, France, Australia, Italy, Brazil, Nigeria and Mexico, Mr. William Wallace, Head of the Delegation of the United Kingdom, was elected Chairman of the Main Commission. On the proposal of the Delegation of Australia, supported by the Delegations of Argentina, Cameroon, Kenya, Denmark, Brazil, United States of America, France and Spain, Mr. Gabriel E. Larrea Richerand, Head of the Delegation of Mexico, and Mr. Ayo Idowu, Head of the Delegation of Nigeria, were elected Vice-Chairmen of the Main Commission.
- 15. During the deliberations of the Main Commission on Article 6 of the Convention a Working Group was established, composed of the representatives of the following States: Argentina, Germany (Federal Republic), India, Italy, Kenya, Nigeria, Portugal and United States of America, together with the representatives of France in an observer capacity. On the proposal of the Delegation of Kenya, supported by that of the United States of America, Professor Eugen Ulmer, Deputy Head of the Delegation of Germany (Federal Republic), was elected Chairman of the Working Group.

16. The Secretariat of the Conference was provided jointly by Unesco and WIPO. Miss Marie-Claude Dock (Unesco) and Mr. Claude Masouyé (WIPO) were the Secretaries General of the Conference.

II. Preparation of the draft Convention

- 17. The deliberations of the Conference were based upon a draft prepared by a Committee of Governmental Experts, convened jointly by the Directors General of Unesco and of WIPO at the Headquarters of Unesco, in Paris, from March 1 to 5, 1971 (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/3), in accordance with the resolutions and decisions referred to in paragraph 1 above and with a view to giving effect to the wishes expressed respectively by the Intergovernmental Copyright Committee and by the Permanent Committee of the Berne Union.
- 18. The Conference also had at its disposal a commentary upon this draft prepared by the International Bureau of WIPO (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/4), a study of comparative law prepared by the Secretariat of Unesco upon the legal protection of producers of phonograms (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/5), and also observations presented by certain Governments upon the said draft (documents Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/6 and 6/Add. 1).
- 19. During the discussions, a certain number of amendments were proposed by delegations (documents Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/8 to 13, 16 to 26, 28, 29, 33, 35 and 37), and also by the Working Group referred to in paragraph 15 above (document Unesco/WIPO/PHON. 2/27).
- 20. After a preliminary general discussion, most of the other deliberations of the Conference took place in its Main Commission, in which all the States and all the organizations represented in the Conference had the right to participate and in which they all participated. The delegations representing developing countries held several meetings among themselves in order to arrive at common positions on issues of particular interest to them.
- 21. The discussions in the Plenary and in the Main Commission will be reflected in detail in the summary minutes which will be established by the Secretariat of the Conference and distributed subsequently to the participants. Consequently, this Report mentions only those points which may be important for understanding the intentions of the Conference in adopting certain provisions, including those which the Conference agreed should be mentioned in this Report. These points are dealt with in the order adopted by the Conference for the articles of the Convention.

III. General considerations

22. All delegations which expressed their views during the general discussion emphasized the urgency of adopting international solutions designed to protect producers of phonograms against the unauthorized duplication of their phonograms. Certain delegations indicated the concern of their Governments in the face of the increase of the extent of

piracy in this field and in the face of the damage which results from it not only for producers of phonograms but also for the authors or composers of recorded works and for performers. The observer from the International Federation of the Phonographic Industry drew the attention of the Conference to the fact that piracy not only affected discs but, to an increasing extent, appeared in the form of reproduction on tapes effected from original recordings.

- 23. The majority of the delegations stated that they were in favor of the preparation of an international instrument based upon the draft prepared by the Committee of Governmental Experts. Several among them declared that they would have preferred to see the Rome Convention of 1961 for the Protection of Performers, Producers of Phonograms and Broadcasting Organizations used to afford protection to producers of phonograms at the international level. They emphasized that the new instrument should not be conceived in such a manner as to impair the wider acceptance of the Rome Convention in the future. This concern was shared by the Conference as a whole and is reflected in the Preamble to the new Convention.
- 24. Several delegations added that the protection which would be granted to producers of phonograms by the new Convention should not be greater than the rights accorded to authors by the multilateral conventions on copyright.
- 25. Most of the delegations which approved the conclusion of a new treaty on the basis of the draft submitted to the Conference, or which did not oppose it, declared that the instrument should be as simple as possible and should be open to all States, so as to receive quickly a wide acceptance. These concepts of simplicity and of universality should, in the opinion of these delegations, be reflected in a convention, consisting of a relatively restricted number of articles, which should be limited to determining the obligations of Contracting States, while leaving to them the choice of the legal means to assure the protection; the same concept should also be reflected in the conditions to be provided for accession or ratification.
- 26. Many delegations declared that the proposed Convention should be based on the principles of reciprocity and of non-retroactivity, and that the criterion of the nationality of the producer should be the sole applicable criterion.
- 27. The delegations representing developing countries emphasized that the provisions which would be contained in the new international instrument should not disregard the interests of those countries in the use of phonograms. They considered indispensable the establishment of a system of exceptions and of compulsory licenses similar to those contained in the multilateral copyright conventions, particularly for educational purposes. One delegation stated that the latter expression should cover also artistic education.
- 28. Several delegations declared that, after the adoption of the new treaty, an information campaign should be arranged in order to obtain as universal an acceptance as possible.

29. Finally, certain delegations, noting that phonograms are not only industrial products but also means for the dissemination of culture, considered it necessary that Unesco be associated with the future of the Convention.

IV. Title of the Convention

30. The Conference agreed to give the following title to the new instrument: "Convention for the Protection of Producers of Phonograms Against Unauthorized Duplication of Their Phonograms."

V. Preamble

- 31. While recognizing that its purpose was the prevention of the piracy of phonograms, the Conference considered that the inclusion of the word "piracy," as a description of the activities against which producers of phonograms should be protected, was not entirely appropriate in an international convention. It preferred to use the expression contained in the title, that is to say, unanthorized duplication.
- 32. The Conference decided to mention, by an express reference in the Preamble, its recognition of the value of the work of Unesco and WIPO in the preparation of the Convention and the convening of the Conference.

VI. Articles of the Convention

Article 1

(previously Article VI of the draft text)

- 33. The Conference adopted a proposal, presented orally by the Delegation of Belgium, to place the definitions of certain terms in an introductory article.
- 34. On the proposal of the Delegation of Brazil, the Conference decided to use, as definitions of a phonogram and of its producer, the wording contained in Article 3 of the Rome Convention.
- 35. In view of the fact that the definition of a phonogram refers to an exclusively aural fixation, two different interpretations of the Convention were discussed in relation to recordings made from the sound tracks of cinematographic works, or other audio-visual works, when the sound track is fixed simultaneously with the visual recording.
- 36. Under one view, the sound track constitutes the raw material for the recording, so that, when an exclusively aural fixation of the sound track is made, the resulting recording is a phonogram within the meaning of the Convention. This view is reinforced by the fact that the sound track almost invariably is edited or otherwise altered in the process of producing the recording, so that a new exclusively aural version is created.
- 37. According to the other view, the sounds embodied in the recording produced from the sound track, having been first fixed in the form of an audio-visual work, do not have any separate character as an exclusively aural fixation, and thus the recording cannot qualify as a phonogram under the Convention, but rather would be part of the original audio-visual work. It was pointed out that, even under this second view,

the Convention provides only for minimum standards of protection so that it is within the competence of each Contracting State to protect recordings produced from sound tracks as phonograms under its national legislation, if it wishes to do so.

- 38. In any event, the Conference expressed the view that the person to be protected should be the person who first fixes the phonogram as such.
- 39. The Conference also considered that any exclusively aural fixation should be regarded as a phonogram, even if it is made as an ephemeral recording by a broadcasting organization.
- 40. As regards the definition of duplicates of a phonogram, the Conference noted that the essential feature of a duplicate was the fact that the article contained sounds taken directly or indirectly from a phonogram. What is aimed at, particularly by the insertion of the word "indirectly," is the copying, by a machine or other appropriate apparatus, of recordings, even if the copying takes place from the broadcasting of a phonogram or from a copy of a phonogram. New recordings imitating or simulating the sounds of the original recording are not covered by the provisions of the Convention.
- 41. The Conference also expressed the view that the adjective "substantial," which appears in the definition of "duplicates" of a phonogram, expresses not only a quantitative but also a qualitative evaluation; in this respect, quite a small part may be substantial.
- 42. The Conference decided to add to Article 1 of the Convention a definition of the concept of distribution to the public, on the basis of proposals of Argentina and Mexico, of the United States of America and of Kenya; it adopted a compromise formula suggested by the Delegation of Germany (Federal Republic).
- 43. In this definition no specific reference is made to commercial purposes, in order not to restrict unnecessarily the field of application of the Convention, for it was considered that commercial aims were understood in the terms of the definition as it appears therein. The Conference considered various examples of the "acts" by which duplicates of a phonogram are offered directly or indirectly to the public. It considered that such acts should include, for example, the supply of duplicates to a wholesaler for the purposes of sale to the public, directly or indirectly.

Article 2

(previously Article I of the draft text)

- 44. The Conference considered a proposal of Japan to the effect that penal sanctions should be explicitly mentioned among the legal means envisaged in the draft text of the Convention to secure the protection of producers of phonograms, the reference to the grant of a specific right being regarded as including or not, according to the legislative systems, this latter method of protection.
- 45. The Conference agreed to include penal sanctions in the enumeration of means of protection in the new instrument, but, on the basis of proposals of Australia and of the United States of America, decided to refer to the different systems of protection in Article 3, limiting Article 2 to the determina-

tion of the acts against which protection is to be afforded and of the criterion of protection.

- 46. As regards the acts against which protection is to be afforded, the Conference adopted those contained in the draft text of the Convention, that is to say, duplication, importation and distribution. A definition of this last concept appears in Article 1 of the new instrument.
- 47. As regards the criterion of protection, the Conference decided that, subject to the provisions of Article 7, paragraph (4), the sole applicable criterion in the Convention would be that of the nationality of the producer.
- 48. It was also understood, following a proposal of Australia, that "consent" might, under the domestic law of a Contracting State, be given by the original producer or by his successor in title or by the exclusive licensee in the Contracting State concerned; nevertheless, this would not affect the criterion of nationality for the purposes of protection.

Article 3

(previously Article II, first sentence, of the draft text)

49. As indicated above, the Conference decided to enumerate in this Article the legal means by which the Convention will be implemented, it being understood that these means are not cumulative and that free choice of one or more is left to each Contracting State.

Article 4

(previously Article II, second sentence, of the draft text)

- 50. So far as the duration of the protection is concerned, the Conference decided to deal with this question in a separate article and to fix a minimum period in the Convention of twenty years calculated from the end of the year in which the sounds embodied in the phonogram were first fixed or first published. This latter reference to the first publication was introduced following a proposal of the United States of America. It was understood that each Contracting State would be able to choose either the first fixation or the first publication as the starting point of the period mentioned above.
- 51. The Conference noted that it was not possible to specify a minimum duration of protection to be secured by means of national laws concerning unfair competition; however, it assumed that in this case the protection should not in principle end before twenty years from the first fixation or first publication, as provided for in the Convention for the other means of protection, in order to ensure a balance between the different systems.

Article 5

(previously Article III of the draft text)

52. The draft text considered by the Conference provided that, if the domestic law of a Contracting State requires compliance with formalities as a condition of the protection of phonograms, these requirements are considered as fulfilled if all the authorized duplicates of the phonogram or their containers bear a notice identical to that established by the Rome Convention. This notice consists of the symbol P, accompanied by the year date of first publication. In this

connection, it is to be noted that Article 4, already adopted, refers also to the year of first fixation. It was also provided in the draft text that, if the duplicates or their containers do not identify the producer, his successor in title or the licensee, the notice shall also indicate the name of the producer, his successor in title or the licensee.

- 53. On the hasis of a proposal of the United States of America, the Conference decided to insert the word "exclusive" hefore the word "licensee," it being understood that the term "exclusive licensee" means the person or legal entity that controls all rights in a phonogram for the entire territory of the Contracting State in question. Under such circumstances, which correspond to normal commercial practices in the phonographic industry, the Delegation of the United States of America indicated that the "exclusive licensee" would be considered the owner of the copyright for the purpose of the United States law.
- 54. Furthermore, in order to avoid possible confusions, the Conference decided not to include an indication of the year of first fixation, and to adopt the draft text without further modifications.
- 55. The Conference expressed the opinion that when there was no exclusive licensee the name of the producer would suffice, for the notice requires only an indication of the name of the licensee or of the successor in title or, otherwise, of the producer. The possibility of indicating a name other than that of the producer has no effect on the criterion of protection, the criterion remaining that of the nationality of the producer alone.

Article 6

(previously Article IV of the draft text)

- 56. Paragraph (1) of this Article in the draft text of the Convention permitted any Contracting State which grants protection to producers of phonograms by means of copyright, or other specific right, to provide, in its domestic law, the same kinds of limitations with regard to the protection of producers of phonograms as those concerning the protection of authors of literary and artistic works. This paragraph also made it clear that no compulsory licenses could be provided for except with regard to duplication for use solely for the purposes of teaching or scientific research.
- 57. Some delegations asked for the deletion of the provision prohibiting the grant of compulsory licenses, expressing the view that such a provision could result in giving to producers of phonograms a wider protection than that granted to authors. The Delegations of Portugal and Yugoslavia particularly emphasized this point. Certain delegations considered that the provisions of Article 15 of the Rome Convention should be introduced, mutatis mutandis, into the new treaty. The majority of the delegations, however, were in favor of maintaining the prohibition, which sets limits upon the grant of licenses. In particular, they stated that Article 15 of the Rome Convention could not be taken over, in view of the fact that the new international instrument should he open to all States, whether or not they were party to a copyright convention, whereas this was not the case for the Rome Convention, to

- which only States party to the Universal Copyright Convention or to the Berne Convention could accede.
- 58. The Conference agreed that the new treaty does not permit the establishment of a general system of compulsory licenses except as specified in Article 6, and that it does not afford protection against secondary uses of phonograms, i. e. public performance and hroadcasting.
- 59. The Conference then examined the questions (i) whether compensation should be granted to a producer whose phonograms are duplicated under a compulsory license; (ii) what would he the position of the original phonogram and of a duplicate made under license with respect to each other; (iii) whether the licensee may have a commercial purpose while duplicating records intended for teaching or scientific research.
- 60. After an exchange of views on this subject, the Working Group mentioned in paragraph 15 above prepared a text which, after certain modifications of a drafting nature, was adopted for Article 6. This text also takes into account a proposal of the Republic of Viet-Nam to use, in the French and Spanish texts, a general term for "teaching," without qualification, in order to embrace all forms and all branches of teaching.
- 61. As regards the limitations on the protection of producers of phonograms being of the same kind as those permitted in connection with the protection of authors, the Conference expressed the view that, for States acceding to the new treaty which were not bound by one or more of the multilateral copyright conventions, the principles contained in those conventions would nevertheless he applicable.
- 62. In addition, the Conference agreed that the limitations which could be established in accordance with the first sentence of Article 6 should in no case have a wider scope than the compulsory licenses provided for in the second sentence. It also noted that the "territory," and the "competent authority," referred to in condition (b) could be a territory, or the competent authority of a territory, to which the Convention applies by virtue of a declaration notified under Article 11, paragraph (3).
- 63. No provision concerning exceptions appearing to he necessary for countries which protect producers of phonograms by means of laws concerning unfair competition, the Conference did not retain the text of paragraph (2) of the corresponding Article contained in the draft text, which referred to that situation.

Article 7

(previously Article V of the draft text)

- 64. The Conference adopted without modification paragraphs (1) and (2) of this Article as they appeared in the draft text submitted to it.
- 65. As regards paragraph (2), the Conference did not adopt the proposals of the Netherlands aimed at placing upon States the obligation of protecting performers in such a way so as to avoid a situation in which, if the producer of phonograms refrains from taking action against the infringer, the per-

formers whose performances have been recorded would be without any remedy. The Conference considered that an obligation upon the producer to take action against the infringer, in the case where the performer shares in the receipts, should normally result from the contract between the producer and the performer; nevertheless it was in agreement in accepting that, in the case of default of the producer in the exercise of the rights which he derives from the Convention, it was desirable that the contract should be so drafted as to permit the performers to take action directly against the infringer.

- 66. As regards paragraph (3), which deals with the principle of the non-retroactivity of the Convention, the Conference did not adopt a proposal of the Delegation of Japan, supported by the Delegations of France and of Germany (Federal Republic), aimed at prohibiting, after the entry into force of the Convention, any new duplication of phonograms even if the latter had been manufactured earlier, while permitting States nevertheless to declare that they would not apply such a provision.
- 67. In paragraph (4) of the draft text, the Conference decided to indicate the date of the signature of the instrument.
- 68. The Conference did not adopt a proposal of the United States of America to add a new paragraph to this Article providing that the Convention shall not prejudice rights already acquired in any Contracting State before the coming into force of the Convention for that State. This paragraph was not considered necessary since its subject matter is dealt with in Article 7, paragraph (1).

Article 8 (new)

69. Following discussions which took place concerning Article XI of the draft text (see paragraphs 74 to 95 below), the Conference decided to establish a secretariat for the Convention and to define its functions in a separate article.

Article 9

(previously Article VII of the draft text)

- 70. As regards the question of which States may sign the new international instrument or accede to it, the Conference pronounced itself in favor of Alternative B of the draft text, which provides for acceptance by any State that is a member of the United Nations or any of the Specialized Agencies brought into relationship with the United Nations. The Conference added States members of the International Atomic Energy Agency, or party to the Statute of the International Court of Justice.
- 71. The provision concerning the implementation of the Convention is based on the terms of proposals of the Delegations of Japan, Austria and Sweden. It refers to the time when a State becomes bound by the Convention for the determination of the date by which its domestic law must conform with it.

Articles 10 and 11

(previously Articles X and VIII of the draft text)

72. The Conference did not modify the draft text submitted to it.

Article 12

(previously Article IX of the draft text)

73. The Conference adopted a proposal of the Delegation of Japan concerning the extension of denunciation.

Article 13

(previously Article XI of the draft text)

- 74. The Conference considered a proposal of the Delegation of the United Kingdom aimed at giving the administration of the Convention to WIPO, by attributing the depositary functions to that Organization instead of to the Secretary-General of the United Nations as had been provided for in the draft Convention and by establishing secretariat functions which would also be exercised by WIPO.
- 75. The Conference also considered a proposal of the Delegation of Austria whose aim was to create an intergovernmental committee, analogous to that established by the Rome Convention, which would hold its meetings at the same place and dates as the latter.
- 76. In a preliminary declaration, the representative of the Director-General of Unesco indicated that a distinction should be made between the depositary functions on the one hand, and, on the other hand, the secretariat functions proposed to be provided for in the draft Convention. These functions are not of the same nature and could be entrusted to different organizations. The depositary functions, not being linked to the subject matter of a convention, could, in appropriate circumstances, be entrusted to the Secretary-General of the United Nations, the nature of whose responsibilities was appropriate for this purpose. This had been the case for the Rome Convention and was the case in respect of the present draft text.
- 77. The Committee of Experts had not proposed any clauses entrusting any particular secretariat functions to one or more organizations; thus Unesco and WIPO each maintained its own competence in relation to the technical content of the Convention. If, however, a solution of this sort had to be considered, Unesco, while declaring itself satisfied by the draft text established by the experts in March 1971, must remind the Conference of the competence derived from its constituent instrument, and from the decisions of its competent bodies, in the field of the protection of phonograms as a means of the dissemination of culture, both from the point of view of copyright and from that of so-called neighboring rights. This competence, recognized by the Intergovernmental Copyright Committee and by the Permanent Committee of the Berne Union, explains and justifies the presence of Unesco at the side of WIPO in the convening of and preparation for the Committee of Experts mentioned above and the present Conference, and also its participation in any possible secretariat.
- 78. The Rome Convention contained its own provisions concerning its secretariat, and therefore it would not appear appropriate to entrust to the secretariat now proposed functions referring to that Convention. In conclusion, the representative of the Director-General of Unesco emphasized that the im-

portance of the considerations which he had had to bring to the attention of the Conference went beyond the subject matter of the draft under examination.

- 79. The Director General of WIPO declared that the essential point was to determine how to obtain the best possible means of putting the new Convention into operation; to resolve this problem one should not place oneself in the arena of competition between organizations.
- 80. So far as the depositary functions were concerned, while recognizing that, in his view, this was not a major question, he emphasized that, in general, organizations with a technical competence carried out such functions with greater dispatch, hecause they have a direct interest in the geographical extension of the application of the instrument in question.
- 81. On the other hand, he pointed out that the new international instrument was no more than a framework and therefore required detailed implementation in national laws; in this connection it would be appropriate to be able to give advice to the Governments concerned. Consequently, it appeared necessary to provide for a secretariat which would be able to assist in the development of the field of application of the Convention. The Director General of WIPO declared that, if this need were accepted, his Organization was ready to assume the responsibility, for it had been created to contribute to cooperation among States in the field of the protection of intellectual property.
- 82. Referring to the precedent of the joint secretariat of the Rome Convention, he expressed the opinion that such a solution would not be appropriate in the circumstances, in that it had not given satisfactory results in terms of efficiency; consequently, he was opposed to a joint exercise of the secretariat functions.
- 83. He added that, if this method were nevertheless adopted, he would report to the next session of the General Assembly of WIPO, which had the competence to approve measures concerning the administration of international agreements or participation by WIPO in such administration; however, he would not recommend its adoption.
- 84. As regards the proposal to create an intergovernmental committee, the Director General of WIPO considered that such a step would not respond to the concern to achieve simplicity which guided those who were drafting the new treaty, nor was such a step indispensable.
- 85. The observer from the International Labour Organisation, having expressed his astonishment at the criticisms made concerning the joint secretariat of the Rome Convention, emphasized the role of his Organisation in the protection of performers and its interest in participating in the secretariat of any intergovernmental committee which might be created.
- 86. After these declarations, a long discussion took place in the Main Commission, in the course of which most delegations expressed their views upon the proposals under consideration. A very large majority of the delegations considered that the new instrument should provide for secretariat functions and

- that it would be preferable, from the point of view of efficiency, to entrust them to a single intergovernmental organization. The majority of these delegations considered that this organization should be WIPO. However, some delegations pronounced themselves in favor of a secretariat whose functions would be exercised jointly by WIPO and Unesco, or by those organizations and the ILO as is the case for the Rome Convention. In this connection, a certain number of delegations declared that in any event a formula for cooperation should he found.
- 87. At the conclusion of these discussions, the Chairman of the Main Commission identified the separate points enumerated below and requested the Main Commission to take decisions upon them.
- 88. By twenty-seven votes in favor and one vote against, and with eleven abstentions, the Main Commission decided that it was appropriate to provide for secretariat functions in the Convention.
- 89. By twenty-seven votes in favor and five votes against, and with six abstentions, it decided that these functions should be entrusted to a single organization.
- 90. By twenty-seven votes in favor and no votes against, and with eleven abstentions, it decided that this organization should be WIPO.
- 91. At the request of the Main Commission, the Secretariat of the Conference drafted the text of a clause stipulating that the International Bureau of WIPO would exercise the functions entrusted to it by the Convention in cooperation, for matters within their respective competence, with Unesco and the ILO. This clause was adopted by the Main Commission and incorporated in Article 8.
- 92. After having decided by a small majority to attribute to the Director General of WIPO all the depositary functions of the Convention, the Main Commission was presented with a proposal of the Delegations of Belgium, Brazil, France, India, Italy and Spain by which the Convention would be deposited with the Secretary-General of the United Nations, who would also receive instruments of ratification, acceptance or accession and declarations or notifications of a diplomatic nature, while the Director General of WIPO would he responsible for notifications to the States and for the receipt and notification of declarations of a technical nature. To establish the necessary links, the Secretary-General of the United Nations would be responsible for notifications to the Directors General of WIPO, of Unesco and of the ILO.
- 93. After deciding, in accordance with the Rules of Procedure, to reopen discussion of this question, the Main Commission noted a declaration of the representative of the Director-General of Unesco to the effect that such a solution would not he incompatible with the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, as well as a declaration of the Director General of WIPO recalling that a similar suggestion had been made by him during the earlier discussions.
- 94. The proposal mentioned above was adopted without opposition, and the provisions necessary to give effect to it were inserted in the Convention.

- 95. The Delegation of Austria indicated that it did not insist upon its proposal concerning the creation of an intergovernmental committee, and withdrew that proposal.
- 96. The Conference decided that the texts of the Convention which should be equally authentic would be established in English, French, Russian and Spanish.
- 97. As regards the official texts of the Convention, the Conference adopted three proposals: that of the Delegations of Brazil and Morocco aimed at providing that official texts would be established in Arabic, German, Italian and Portuguese; that of the Delegations of Belgium and of the Netherlands to add to this enumeration the Dutch language; and that of the Delegation of Germany (Federal Republic) suggesting that the texts should be established by the Director General of WIPO after consultation with the interested Governments.

VII. Closing of the Conference

98. The Conference adopted the Convention by thirty-six votes in favor, no votes against and one abstention.

- 99. The Delegation of India declared that the competent authorities of India would consider the new instrument at the same time as the revised texts, adopted in July 1971, of the Berne Convention and the Universal Copyright Convention, and that they would then adopt a position on the question of acceptance. It added that it considered it necessary in any event to put a stop to the unauthorized duplication of phonograms.
- 100. The Delegation of Italy emphasized that the Convention, by establishing a complete system of protection, amounted to a partial revision of the Rome Convention. It expressed the hope that the interested international organizations would concern themselves with the problem, particularly in relation to the obligations of States party to both Conventions.
- 101. After the Delegation of France, speaking on behalf of all the participants, had congratulated the President of the Conference, the latter paid tribute to the Organizations which had convened the Conference, to their secretariats and to the Officers of the Conference, and declared the discussions closed.

III. List of Participants*

I. States

ANDORRA

Head of the Delegation

Enrique Valeri, Primer Secretario, Misión Permanente de España, Ginebra.

Delegate

Roberto Bermudez, Representante personal del Copríncipe Mitrado, Ginebra.

ARGENTINA

Head of the Delegation

Ricardo A. Ramayón, Primer Secretario, Misión Permanente de Argentina, Ginebra.

Delegate

Luis María Laurelli, Secretario, Misión Permanente de Argentina, Ginebra.

Adviser

Miguel Angel Emery, Asesor Juridico de la Cámara de los Productores Fonográficos, Buenos Aires.

AUSTRALIA

Head of the Delegation

Karl B. Petersson, Commissioner of Patents, Patent, Trade Marks and Designs Office, Canberra.

Advisers

Claude Pickford, Association of Australian Record Manufacturers, Sydney.

William N. Fisher, Second Secretary, Permanent Mission of Australia, Geneva.

AUSTRIA

Head of the Delegation

Robert Dittrich, Director, Federal Ministry of Justice, Vienna.

Delegate

Karl Rössel-Majdan, Président, Syndicat « Art et professions libres », Vienne.

Adviser

Peter Klein, Conseiller, Mission permanente de l'Autriche, Genève.

BELGIUM

Head of the Delegation

J. P. van Bellinghen, Ambassadeur, Représentant permanent de la Belgique auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies, Genève.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Gérard L. de San, Directeur général, Ministère de l'Education nationale et de la Culture française, Bruxelles.

Delegates

Charles G. L. de Waersegger, Ambassadeur, Représentant permanent adjoint, Mission permanente de la Belgique, Genève.

Albert C. J. G. Namurois, Conseiller juridique, Directeur d'administration a. i. auprès de la Radio Télévision belge, Bruxelles.

Jacques L.L. Bocqué, Directeur, Ministère des Affaires étrangères, du Commerce extérieur et de la Coopération au développement, Bruxelles.

Paul Peetermans, Secrétaire d'administration, Ministère des Affaires économiques, Bruxelles.

^{*} Names and titles in this list are reproduced as handed in to the Secretariat of the Conference.

BRAZIL

Head of the Delegation

Paulo Nogueira Batista, Deputy Permanent Representative, Permanent Mission of Brazil, Geneva.

Delegates

Eduardo Hermanny, Second Secretary, Permanent Mission of Brazil, Geneva.

Jessé Tôrres Pereira, Expert au Ministère de la Justice, Rio de Janeiro.

Advisers

Henry Mario Francis Jessen, Avocat, Rio de Janeiro. Claúdio de Sonza Amaral, Lawyer, Rio de Janeiro.

Observers

Roman Skowronski, Conseiller, Fédération des Industries, Rio de Janeiro.

João Carlos Muller Chaves, Avocat, Rio de Janeiro.

CAMEROON

Head of the Delegation

Joseph Ekedi Samnik, Premier Secrétaire, Ambassade de la République fédérale du Cameronn, Bonn.

CANADA

Head of the Delegation

Finlay W. Simons, Assistant Commissioner of Patents, Patent Office, Ottawa.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Andrew A. Keyes, Copyright Consultant, Department of Consumer and Corporate Affairs, Ottawa.

COLOMBIA

Head of the Delegation

Nelson Gómez, Consejero, Misión Permanente de Colombia, Ginebra.

Delegate

Lnciano Villa González, Presidente, Asociación Colombiana de Productores Fonográficos ASINCOL, Medellín.

CONGO

Head of the Delegation

Jean K. Ngnza, Ambassadeur, Représentant permanent, Mission permanente de la République démocratique du Congo, Genève.

Delegates

José Baudoin Emany, Président, Société nationale des éditenrs, compositenrs et autenrs, Kinshasa.

Agnès Nkuba-Mpozi (Mrs.), Attaché, Mission permanente de la République démocratique dn Congo, Genève.

DENMARK

Head of the Delegation

Wilhelm Axel Weincke, Head of Division, Ministry of Cultural Affairs, Copenhagen.

Delegate

Jørgen Nørup-Nielsen, Secretary, Ministry of Cultural Affairs, Copenhagen.

Observer

Otto Lassen, Solicitor, The International Federation of the Phonographic Industry, Copenhagen.

ECUADOR

Head of the Delegation

Teodoro Bustamente, Embajador, Representante Permanente, Misión Permanente del Ecnador, Ginehra.

FINLAND

Head of the Delegation

Ragnar Meinander, Director, General Department, Ministry of Education, Helsinki.

Delegates

Berndt Godenhielm, University of Helsinki.

Ingeborg Palmén (Mrs.), Attaché, Ministry for Foreign Affairs, Helsinki.

Adviser

Roger Lindherg, President, Association of Finnish Record Producers, Helsinki.

FRANCE

Head of the Delegation

Jean Fernand-Lanrent, Ambassadenr, Représentant permanent de la France anprès de l'Office des Nations Unies, Genève.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

André Kerever, Maître des requêtes an Conseil d'Etat, Paris.

Delegates

Marcel Boutet, Avocat à la Cour, Vice-Président de la Commission de la propriété intellectuelle près le Ministre des Affaires culturelles, Paris.

Paul Bernard Nollet, Inspecteur général, Ministère du Développement industriel et scientifique, Paris.

Jean Buffin, Chef dn Burean du droit d'autenr, Ministère des Affaires culturelles, Paris.

Expert

Manrice Lenoble, Délégué général, Syndicat national de l'industrie phonographique, Paris.

GABON

Head of the Delegation

Léon Augé, Président de la Chambre administrative de la Cour suprême, Conseiller spécial du Président de la République, Libreville.

GERMANY (Federal Republic)

Head of the Delegation

Otto von Stempel, Ministre, Représentant permanent adjoint, Délégation permanente de la République fédérale d'Allemagne, Genève.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Eugen Ulmer, Professeur à l'Université de Munich, Directeur du Max-Planck-Institut für ansländisches und internationales Patent-, Urheber- nnd Wettbewerbsrecht, Munich.

Delegates

Elisabeth Steup (Mrs.), Ministerialrätin, Ministère fédéral de la Justice, Bonn.

Erhard Bungeroth, Staatsanwalt, Ministère fédéral de la Justice, Bonn. Manfred Günther, Legationsrat I. Klasse, Ministère fédéral des Affaires étrangères, Bonn.

GREECE

Head of the Delegation

Georges Pilavachi, Conseiller juridique, Mission permanente de Grèce, Genève.

Delegate

André Galatopoulos, Attaché, Mission permanente de Grèce, Genève.

GUATEMALA

Head of the Delegation

Bernardo René Morales-Figueroa, Agregado, Representación Permanente de Guatemala, Ginehra.

HOLY SEE

Head of the Delegation

Thomas A. White, Conseiller de la Nonciature Apostolique, Berne.

Delegates

Joseph Moerman, Secrétaire général du Bureau international catholique de l'enfance, Genève. Odile Roullet (Mrs.), Avocat, Genève.

INDIA

Head of the Delegation

Kanti Chaudhuri, I. A. S., Joint Secretary to the Government of India, Ministry of Education and Social Welfare, New Delhi.

Delegate

Gauri Shankar, First Secretary, Permanent Mission of India, Geneva.

IRAN

Head of the Delegation

Mohamad Ali Hedayati, Professeur à la Faculté de droit, Téhéran.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Mehdi Naraghi, Directeur, Office d'enregistrement des sociétés et de la propriété industrielle, Téhéran.

Delegates

Ahmad Moghadam, Conseiller juridique, Ministère des Affaires culturelles, Téhéran.

Ehrahim Djahannema, Premier Secrétaire, Mission permanente de l'Iran, Genève.

IRELAND

Head of the Delegation

Michael J. Quinn, Controller of Patents, Designs and Trade Marks, Patent Office, Duhlin.

Advisers

Fachtna O'Hannracháin, Legal Adviser, Radio Telefís Éireann, Duhlin. Patrick Malone, General Secretary, Irish Federation of Musicians and Associated Professions, Duhlin.

ISRAEL

Head of the Delegation

I. Natan Kohn, Legal Adviser, Israel Broadcasting Authority, Jerusalem.

ITALY

Head of the Delegation

Pio Archi, Ambassadeur, Ministère des Affaires étrangères, Rome.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Gino Galtieri, Inspecteur général, Chef du Bureau de la propriété littéraire à la Présidence du Conseil des Ministres, Rome.

Delegates

Antonio Ciampi, Président, Société italienne des auteurs et éditeurs, Rome.

Valerio De Sanctis, Avocat, Membre du Comité consultatif permanent du droit d'auteur. Rome.

Marta Vitali (Mrs.), Inspecteur, Ministère des Affaires étrangères, Rome.

Giuseppe Trotta, Conseiller de Cour d'appel, Rome.

Expert

Carlo Zini-Lamherti, Conseiller juridique de la RAI - Radiotelevisione Italiana, Memhre du Comité gonvernemental du droit d'auteur, Rome.

JAPAN

Head of the Delegation

Hideo Kitahara, Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary, Permanent Delegate of Japan to the International Organizations, Geneva.

Delegates

Kenji Adachi, Deputy Commissioner, Agency for Cultural Affairs, Tokyo.

Moriynki Kato, Head, Copyright Division, Agency for Cultural Affairs, Tokyo.

Yutaka Kawashima, Second Secretary, Permanent Delegation of Japan, Geneva.

KENYA

Head of the Delegation

Denis Afande, Acting First Secretary, Embassy of Kenya, Paris.

Adviser

Georges Straschnov, Director of Legal Affairs, Enropean Broadcasting Union, Geneva.

LEBANON

Head of the Delegation

Ruhy Homsy (Mrs.), Premier Secrétaire, Mission permanente du Liban, Genève.

LUXEMBOURG

Head of the Delegation

Eugène Emringer, Conseiller de Gouvernement, Ministère de l'Economie nationale, Luxembourg.

MEXICO

Head of the Delegation

Gahriel E. Larrea Richerand, Director General del Derecho de Autor, Secretaría de Educación Pública, México.

Delegate

Jorge Palacios, Representante Permanente adjunto, Misión Permanente de México, Ginehra.

Advisers

Victor Jesús Blanco Labra, Gerente General, Asociación Mexicana de Productores de Fonogramas, AC, México.

José Luis Cabellero, Presidente de la Asociación Nacional de Intérpretes, S. de I., Jefe del Departamento de Servicio Internacional de la Sociedad de Autores y Compositores de Música, S. de A., México.

MONACO

Head of the Delegation

César Charles Solamito, Ministre plénipotentiaire, Délégué permanent auprès des Organisations internationales, Monaco.

MOROCCO

Head of the Delegation

Abderrazak Zerrad, Directeur général, Bureau marocain du droit d'auteur, Rabat.

NETHERLANDS

Head of the Delegation

Herman Coben Jeboram, Professeur, La Haye.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

J. Verhoeve, Directeur général, Ministère de la Culture, La Haye.

Delegates

Jan Artbur W. Schwan, Ministry of Justice, The Hague.

Franca Klaver (Miss), Membre de la Commission consultative pour le droit d'auteur, Hilversum.

NICARAGUA

Head of the Delegation

Antonio A. Mullbaupt, Cónsul General de Nicaragua, Ginebra.

NIGERIA

Head of the Delegation

Ayo Idowu, Legal Officer, Nigerian Broadcasting Corporation, Lagos.

NORWAY

Head of the Delegation

Christian Hambro, Counsellor, The Royal Ministry of Justice and Police, Oslo.

PANAMA

Head of the Delegation

José M. Espino-González, Ambassadeur, Représentant permanent du Panama, Genève.

PERU

Head of the Delegation

Daniel Caballero y Lastres, Encargado de Negocios a. i., Delegación Permanente del Perú, Ginebra.

PORTUGAL

Head of the Delegation

José de Oliveira Ascensão, Professeur à la Faculté de droit de Lisbonne.

Delegates

María Teresa Ascensão (Mrs.), Avocat, Lisbonne. Fernando Augusto Silva Cunha de Sá, Avocat à la Cour, Lisbonne. Luis Pazos Alonso, Secrétaire d'Ambassade, Mission permanente du

Portugal, Genève.

REPUBLIC OF VIET-NAM

Head of the Delegation

Nguyen-Vang-Tho, Secrétaire général, Ministère de la Justice, Saïgon.

Delegate

Nguyên-Quôc-Hung, Avocat général près la Cour d'appel, Saïgon.

SOUTH AFRICA

Head of the Delegation

John J. Becker, Minister, Deputy Permanent Representative, Permanent Mission of the Republic of South Africa, Geneva.

SPAIN

Head of the Delegation

Francisco Utray, Ministro Plenipotenciario, Representante Permanente adjunto, Misión Permanente de España, Ginebra.

Delegates

Carlos M. Fernandez-Sbaw, Subdirector General de Relaciones Culturales, Ministerio de Asuntos Exteriores, Madrid.

Isabel Fonseca-Ruiz (Mrs.), Director del Gabinete de Estudios, Dirección General de Archivos y Bibliotecas, Madrid.

José María Calviño Iglesias, Dirección de Relaciones Internacionales, Dirección General de Radiodifusión y Televisión Española, Madrid.

Francisco Pérez Pastor, Jefe Internacional, Sociedad General de Autores de España, Madrid.

Ignácio Fernández Pizarro, Secretario, Unión de Empresarios, Sindicato Nacional de Espectáculos, Madrid.

Adviser

Eugenio Bregolat, Secretario de Embajada, Ministerio de Asuntos Exteriores, Madrid.

Observer

Gaspar Sala-Tardiu, Vicepresidente, Unión de Trabajadores y Técnicos, Sindicato del Espectáculo, Madrid.

SWEDEN

Head of the Delegation

Hans Danelius, Directeur adjoint des affaires juridiques, Ministère des Affaires étrangères, Stockholm.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

Agne Henry Olsson, Conseiller juridique, Ministère de la Justice, Stockholm.

Adviser

Eddie Landqvist, Managing Director, The Swedish Group of the International Federation of the Phonographic Industry, Stockholm.

SWITZERLAND

Head of the Delegation

Pierre Cavin, Président de Chambre au Tribunal fédéral, Lausanne.

Delegate

Jean-Louis Marro, Chef de Section, Bureau fédéral de la propriété intellectuelle, Berne.

Advisers

Vital Hauser, Directeur de la Société suisse des artistes exécutants, Zurich.

Jürg Rordorf, Président, Groupe suisse de la Fédération internationale de l'industrie phonographique, Zurich.

TUNISIA

Head of the Delegation

Hachem Ben Achour, Attaché d'Ambassade, Mission permanente de la Tunisie, Genève.

TURKEY

Head of the Delegation

Ömer Besneli, Conseiller pour les affaires économiques, Mission permanente de la Turquie, Genève.

UNITED KINGDOM

Head of the Delegation

William Wallace, C. M. G., Assistant Comptroller, Industrial Property and Copyright Department, Department of Trade and Industry, London.

Delegates

Ivor J. G. Davis, Principal Examiner, Industrial Property and Copyright Department, Department of Trade and Industry, London.

David L. T. Cadman, Principal Examiner, Industrial Property and Copyright Department, Department of Trade and Industry, London.

Adviser

C. B. Dawson Pane, Chairman, British Record Producers Association, London.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Head of the Delegation

Bruce C. Ladd, Jr., Deputy Assistant Secretary for Commercial Affairs and Business Activities, Department of State, Washington, D. C.

Deputy Head of the Delegation

George Cary, Acting Register of Copyrights, Library of Congress, Washington, D. C.

Delegates

Harvey J. Winter, Director, Office of Business Protection, Department of State, Washington, D. C.

Robert D. Hadl, Legal Adviser, Copyright Office, Library of Congress, Washington, D. C.

Congressional Adviser

Edward Hutchinson, United States House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Advisers

Robert V. Evans, Vice President and General Counsel, Columbia Broadcasting System, New York.

Leonard Feist, Executive Vice President, National Music Publishers
Association, New York.

Henry Kaiser, General Counsel, American Federation of Musicians, Washington, D. C.

Ahraham L. Kaminstein, Honorary Consultant in Copyright, Copyright Society of the United States of America, Washington, D. C.

Ernest S. Meyers, General Counsel, Recording Industry Association of America, New York.

Lyman Ray Patterson, Professor of Law, Vanderbilt University, Nashville, Tenn.

Stanley Z. Siegel, Attorney, Washington, D. C.

George G. Wynne, Puhlic Affairs Adviser, Permanent Mission of the United States of America, Geneva.

URUGUAY

Head of the Delegation

Raquel R. Larreta de Pesaresi (Mrs.), Primera Secretaria de Embajada, Misión Permanente del Uruguay, Ginebra.

VENEZUELA

Head of the Delegation

Julio César Pineda Pavón, Primer Secretario, Misión Permanente de Venezuela, Ginebra.

YUGOSLAVIA

Head of the Delegation

Aleksandar Jelić, Ministre plénipotentiaire, Ministère des Affaires étrangères, Belgrade.

Delegate

Vojislav Spaić, Professeur à l'Université de Sarajevo.

II. Observer States

Bulgaria

Ivan Daskalov, Deuxième secrétaire, Représentation permanente de la République populaire de Bulgarie, Genève.

Cuba

Frank Ortiz Rodriguez, Primer Secretario, Misión Permanente de Cuba, Ginebra.

Czechoslovakia

Jaroslav Stahl, First Secretary, Permanent Mission of the Czechoslovak Socialist Republic, Geneva.

Ivory Coast

Amoakon-Edjampan Thiémélé, Conseiller (Affaires économiques et commerciales), Mission permanente de Côte d'Ivoire, Genève.

Union of Soviet Socialist Republics

Valery Kalinine, Deuxième secrétaire, Représentation permanente de l'Union des Républiques socialistes soviétiques, Genève.

III. Intergovernmental Organizations (Observers)

International Labour Organisation (ILO)

Edward Thompson, Chief, Non-Manual Workers Section, General Conditions of Work Branch.

League of Arab States

Ahu Seif Radi, Premier Secrétaire, Délégation permanente auprès de l'ONU, Genève.

Adnan Amad, Deuxième Secrétaire, Délégation permanente auprès de l'ONU, Genève

IV. International Non-Governmental Organizations (Observers)

European Broadcasting Union (EBU)

Hans Brack, Chairman of the Legal Committee.

Gunnar Hansson, Legal Adviser, Sveriges Radio.

International Confederation of Professional and Intellectual Workers (CITI)

Jean Mourier, Délégué général, Paris.

Dominique Martin-Achard, Avocat au Barreau de Genève.

International Confederation of Societies of Authors and Composers (CISAC)

Michael J. Freegard, Member of the Executive Bureau.

International Federation of the Phonographic Industry (IFPI)

Stephen M. Stewart, Director General.

John A. L. Sterling, Deputy Director General.

Gillian Davies (Miss), Barrister, IFPI Head Office.

John West, Director, Asian and Pacific Area Regional Office IFPI.

George Charles Alexander, EMI Records (Switzerland).

Michel Curtil, Avocat à la Cour de Paris.

Sidney A. Diamond, IFPI (USA).

Pierre-Jean Goemaere, Président du Syndicat belge des enregistrements sonores et audio-visuels.

Akin Holloway, Barrister at Law.

Hans Hugo von Rauscher auf Weeg, Attorney at Law, Munich.

International Film and Television Council (IFTC)

Alphonse Brisson, Secretary General, International Federation of Film Producers Associations.

Pierre Louis Chesnais, Secretary General, Syndicat national des industries et commerces de publications sonores et andio-visuelles. Rudolf Leuzinger, Secretary General of FIM.

Internationale Gesellschaft für Urheberrecht (INTERGU) (International Copyright Society)

Jos. Anton Saladin, Member of the Administrative Conncil for Switzerland.

International Law Association (ILA)

Edmond Martin-Achard, Avocat, Genève.

International Literary and Artistic Association (ALAI)

Henri Deshois, Professeur à l'Université de droit, d'économie et des sciences sociales de Paris, Permanent Secretary. International Music Council (CIM)

Rudolf Lenzinger, Secretary General of FIM.

International Federation of Actors (FIA)

Rolf Rembe, General Secretary.

International Federation of Variety Artistes (IFVA)

Rolf Rembe, General Secretary of FIA.

International Federation of Musicians (FIM)

Hardie Ratcliffe, President.

Rndolf Leuzinger, Secretary General.

International Publishers Association (IPA)

Cornelis Smit, IPA Music Section.

Alexis Koutchoumov, Secretary-General.

 $International\ Union\ of\ Cinematograph\ Exhibitors\ (UIEC)$

Joseph Handl, Legal Advisor.

International Writers Guild (IWG)

Roger Fernay, Executive Vice-President, President of the International Copyright Commission.

V. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (Unesco)

J. E. Fobes, Depnty Director-General.

Claude Lussier, Director, Office of International Norms and Legal Affairs.

M. C. Dock (Miss), Head, Copyright Division.

Daniel de San, Jurist, Copyright Division.

Patrice A. Lyons (Miss), Legal Assistant, Copyright Division.

VI. World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO)

G. H. C. Bodenhansen, Director General.

Arpad Bogsch, First Deputy Director General.

Clande Masouyé, Senior Connsellor, Head, External and Public Relations Division, Head a. i., Copyright Division.

Roger Harben, Connsellor, Deputy Head, External and Public Relations Division.

Mihailo Stojanović, Counsellor, Copyright Division.

Henri Rossier, Head, Documents and Mail Service.

Maqbool Qayoom, Head, Common Services Section.

IV. Bureau of the Conference

President of the Conference:

Pierre Cavin (Switzerland)

Vice-Presidents of the Conference:

Ricardo A. Ramayón (Argentina) K. B. Petersson (Australia) Paolo Nogueira Batista (Brazil) Wilhelm Axel Weincke (Denmark) Jean Fernand-Laurent (France)

Otto von Stempel (Germany (Federal Republic))

Kanti Chandhnri (India) Mohamad Ali Hedayati (Iran) Pio Archi (Italy)

Pio Archi (Italy) Hideo Kitahara (Japan) Denis Daudi Afande (Kenya) Abderrazak Zerrad (Morocco) Francisco Utray (Spain)

Bruce C. Ladd (United States of America)

Aleksandar Jelić (Yugoslavia)

General Rapporteur of the Conference:

Joseph Ekedi Samnik (Cameroon)

Chairman of the Main Commission:

William Wallace (United Kingdom)

Vice-Chairmen of the Main Commission:

Gabriel E. Larrea Richerand (Mexico)

Ayo Idowu (Nigeria)

Chairman of the Credentials Committee:

Hideo Kitahara (Japan)

Chairman of the Drafting Committee:

André Kerever (France)

Secretaries General of the Conference:

Marie-Clande Dock (Miss) (Unesco) Claude Masouyé (WIPO)

NATIONAL LEGISLATION

UNITED KINGDOM

The Copyright (International Conventions) (Amendment) Order 1971

(No. 1850, of November 12, 1971, coming into force on November 19, 1971)

- 1. (1) This Order may he cited as the Copyright (International Conventions) (Amendmend) Order 1971, and shall comme into operation on 19th November 1971.
- (2) The Interpretation Act 1889 shall apply to the interpretation of this Order as it applies to the interpretation of an Act of Parliament.
- 2. The Copyright (International Conventions) Order 1964, as amended, shall be further amended as follows:—
- (a) in Part 1 of Schedule 1 (which names the countries of the Berne Copyright Union) the reference to Upper Volta shall be omitted and there shall be included references to Chad and Chile;
- (b) in Part 2 of Schedule 1 (which names the countries party to the Universal Copyright Convention) there shall he included a reference to Hungary;
- (c) in Schedule 3 (countries in whose case copyright in sound recordings includes the exclusive right of public performance and broadcasting) there shall be included a reference to Costa Rica;
- (d) in Schedule 5 (countries whose hroadcasting organisations have copyright protection in relation to their sound hroadcasts) there shall be added—
 - "Costa Rica . . . 19th November 1971"; and
- (e) in Schedule 6 (countries whose hroadcasting organisations have copyright protection in relation to their television hroadcasts) there shall be added—
 - "Costa Rica 19th November 1971 Spain 19th November 1971".
- 3. (1) This Order except for Article 2(d) and (e) shall extend to the countries named in the Schedule hereto.
- (2) Article 2(d) and (e) shall extend to Gihraltar and, so far as they relate to Costa Rica, to Bermuda.

¹ See Le Droit d'Auteur (Copyright), 1964, p. 150.

SCHEDULE

Countries to which this Order extends

Bahama Islands
Bermuda
British Honduras
Cayman Islands
Falkand Islands and its Dependencies
Gibraltar

Isle of Man
Montserrat
Seychelles
St. Helena and its Dependencies
Virgin Islands.

EXPLANATORY NOTE
(This Note is not part of the Order.)

This Order further amends the Copyright (International Conventions) Order 1964.

It takes account of —

- (a) the denunciation of the Berne Copyright Convention hy Upper Volta and the accession of Chad and Chile to that Convention;
- (b) the accession of Hungary to the Universal Copyright Convention;
- (c) the accession of Costa Rica to the International Convention for the Protection of Performers, Producers of Phonograms and Broadcasting Organisations; and
- (d) the accession of Spain to the European Agreement on the Protection of Television Broadcasts and to the Protocol to that agreement.

This Order extends, so far as is appropriate, to dependent countries of the Commonwealth to which the 1964 Order extends.

² *Ibid.*, 1964, p. 184; *Copyright*, 1965, pp. 40, 240 and 241; 1966, pp. 93, 187, 247 and 275; 1967, p. 134; 1968, p. 65; 1969, p. 28; 1970, p. 87; 1971, p. 49.

BOOK REVIEWS

Teorija autorskog prava i autorsko pravo u SFRJ [The theory of copyright and copyright in Yugoslavia], by Vojislav Spaić. One volume of 327 pages, 24×17 cm. Sarajevo, Academy of Sciences and Arts of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Monographs, Volume XXXV, 1969.

Professor Spaić, who already published a book on copyright in 1957, is also the author of a commentary on the 1957 copyright law and several articles on the same subject. The work reviewed here appeared after the promulgation, in 1968, of the new Yugoslav Copyright Law, in the drafting of which the author took an active part. This study is therefore not only based upon the legislation now in force but also reflects its underlying concepts.

The book is divided into several chapters devoted to various questions set forth in the usual order (the intellectual work, the author, the content of copyright, its duration, authors' contracts, etc.). The essentials of the author's theories are to be found in the introduction, which, besides dealing with general concepts and giving a brief historical outline, discusses the legal nature of copyright and its role in a socialist system.

According to Professor Spaić, copyright is a unique and absolute right sui generis which is composed of personal and pecuniary elements. As for the question whether copyright is compatible with the socialist system or whether, on the contrary, it is to be considered a kind of economic rent which would be opposed to the socialist principle of remuneration in proportion to work, the author is of the opinion that the logical consequence of rules valid for all workers must be their application to authors as intellectual workers. The fact is that each new exploitation of an intellectual product increases its material value. Consequently, the anthor's right to remuneration for each utilization of his work cannot be described as a rent.

A special chapter is devoted to neighboring rights: rights of performers, producers of phonograms and broadcasting organizations. Professor Spaić is of the opinion that the right of a performer is, by its very nature, an author's right, as the performer's activity has a character which is not only economic but also personal. His right is therefore nothing other than a new form of copyright. On the other hand, the rights vested in producers of phonograms and broadcasting organizations are rights sui generis of a purely pecuniary nature.

Finally, the last chapter of the book deals with international copyright (Berne Convention, American conventions, Universal Copyright Convention, Rome Convention).

An alphabetical index facilitates consultation of this remarkable work. A summary in French makes its contents available to a wider, international audience.

M. S.

Der Bühnenvertriebsvertrag als Beispiel eines urheherrechtlichen Wahrnehmungsvertrages [The stage rights exploitation contract as an example of a copyright safeguarding contract], by Manfred Beilharz. One volume of 110 pages, 23 × 15 cm. C. H. Beck'sche Verlagsbuchlandlung, Munich, 1970. Urheherrechtliche Abhandlungen, Max-Planck-Institut für ausländisches und internationales Patent-, Urheber- und Wettbewerbsrecht, Vol. 9.

The title of this work, which incidentally creates problems for those trying to give an accurate English translation of it, already shows to a certain extent the position adopted by its author. In his view, the essential feature of the stage rights exploitation contract is that the author freely disposes of the right of authorizing stage performance of his work. As a "copyright safeguarding contract", this form of contract helongs to an autonomous group of authors' contracts differing from the usual utilization contracts (such as publishing agreements).

As for the transfer of the right which is the subject matter of this type of contract, the author emphasizes the distinction between the "translative" transfer and the "constitutive" transfer. The latter, which is allowed to the users of a work only as an exception, is characteristic of the legal situation of a publisher of dramatic or musical works (Bühnenverleger).

A chapter is devoted to other rights which may be the subject of this type of contract: the right of broadcasting, the right of cinematographic adaptation, the right of recording, etc.

A bibliographic list adds to the usefulness of this study. M. S.

*

Das Folgerecht im deutschen und ausländischen Urheherrecht ["Droit de suite" in German and foreign copyright law], by Paul Katzenberger. One volume of 133 pages, 23 × 15 cm. C. H. Beck'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung, Munich, 1970. Urheberrechtliche Abhandlungen, Max-Planck-Institut für ausländisches und internationales Patent-, Urheber- und Wettbewerbsrecht, Vol. 10.

The droit de suite was introduced in Germany for the first time by Article 26 of the 1965 Act dealing with Copyright and Related Rights. The purpose of this book is to answer several questions which have been raised in that connection. Among these questions, those dealing with the content of this right, its field of application and its enforcement deserve particular mention.

The legal nature of the *droit de suite* is defined by the author as a "real" right in a work of art deriving from the copyright, which he also qualifies as a "real" right.

The work is divided into five parts. In the first, the author sets forth the legal nature and the basic problems of this new right. In the second, he describes its historical development. In the third, he makes a survey of the legal provisions on this subject in a certain number of countries. In the fourth and fifth parts, he makes an analysis of the relevant provisions in Germany (Federal Republic) and raises the question of their compatibility with the Constitution.

The book includes a very complete bibliographical list as well as an alphabetical index which facilitates its consultation.

M. S.

CALENDAR

WIPO Meetings

January 17 to 28, 1972 (Munich) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group I of the Joint ad hoc Committee

Jannary 31 to February 4, 1972 (Munich) - International Patent Classification (IPC) - Working Group III of the Joint ad hoc Committee

February 5 to 10, 1972 (Cairo) - Arab Seminar on Treaties Concerning Industrial Property

Object: Discussion on the principal multilateral treaties on industrial property and the WIPO Convention — Invitations: States members of the Arab League — Observers: Intergovernmental and international non-governmental organizations concerned

February 21 to 25, 1972 (The Hague) - International Patent Classification (IPC) - Working Group II of the Joint ad hoc Committee

February 23 to 25, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Coordination Committee

March 6 to 16, 1972 (Washington) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group IV of the Joint ad hoc Committee

March 13 to 17, 1972 (Geneva) — Committee of Experts on the Protection of Type Faces

Object: Discussion of a draft Agreement and draft Regulations — Invitations: Member countries of the Paris Union — Observers: Intergovernmental and international non-governmental organizations concerned

March 20 to 24, 1972 (Munich) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group V of the Joint ad hoc Committee

April 10 to 14, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Committee for Standardization

April 17 to 21, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Committee for Shared Systems

April 17 to 21, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Advisory Board for Cooperative Systems

May 2 to 8, 1972 (Geneva) — Committee of Experts on the International Registration of Marks

Object: Preparation of draft texts for the Vienna Diplomatic Conference in 1973 (see below) — Invitations: Member countries of the Paris Union; organizations concerned

May 9 to 11, 1972 (Paris) — Committee of Governmental Experts on Problems in the Field of Copyright and of the Protection of Performers, Producers of Phonograms and Broadcasting Organizations Raised by Transmission Via Space Satellites

Object: Study of the problems — Invitations: Member countries of the Berne Union, Member countries of the Paris Union and Member States of the United Nations or of a Specialized Agency — Observers: Intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations concerned — Note: Meeting convened jointly with Unesco

May 29 to June 2, 1972 (The Hagne) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Bureau of the Joint ad hoc Committee

June 5 to 9, 1972 (The Hague) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Joint ad hoc Committee

June 26 to July 7, 1972 (The Hague) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group I of the Joint ad hoc Committee

July 5 to 7, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Coordination Committee

July 10 to 14, 1972 (The Hague) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group III of the Joint ad hoc Committee

September 4 to 8, 1972 (London) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group II of the Joint ad hoc Committee

September 11 to 15, 1972 (London) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Working Group V of the Joint ad hoc Committee

September 20 to 22, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Plenary Committee

September 25 to 29, 1972 (Berne) - International Patent Classification (IPC) - Working Group IV of the Joint ad hoc Committee

September 25 to 30, 1972 (Geneva) — Coordination Committee of WIPO, Executive Committees of the Paris and Berne Unions, Assemblies of the Madrid and Locarno Unions

October 2 to 6, 1972 (Geneva) — Patent Cooperation Treaty (PCT) — Interim Committees and Standing Subcommittee of the Interim Committee for Technical Cooperation

Members of the Interim Committees: Signatory States of the PCT — Observers: Intergovernmental organizations and international non-governmental organizations concerned; Members of the Standing Subcommittee: Austria, Germany (Fed. Rep.), Japan, Soviet Union, Sweden, United Kingdom, United States of America, International Patent Institute — Observer: Brazil

October 9 to 13, 1972 (Geneva) — Committee of Experts on a Model Law for Developing Countries on Appellations of Origin

Object: To study a Draft Model Law — Invitations: Developing countries members of the United Nations — Observers: Intergovernmental and international non-governmental Organizations concerned

October 9 to 13, 1972 (Geneva) - ICIREPAT - Technical Committee for Standardization

October 16 to 20, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Committee for Computerization

October 23 to 27, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Committee for Shared Systems

October 23 to 27, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Advisory Board for Cooperative Systems

November 20 to 24, 1972 (Geneva) — International Patent Classification (IPC) — Bureau of the Joint ad hoc Committee

November 27 to December 1, 1972 (Geneva) - International Patent Classification (IPC) - Joint ad hoc Committee

December 13 to 15, 1972 (Geneva) — ICIREPAT — Technical Coordination Committee

May 7 to June 2, 1973 (Vienna) — Diplomatic Conference on: (a) the International Registration of Marks, (b) the International Classification of the Figurative Elements of Marks, (c) the Protection of Type Faces

September 24 to October 2, 1973 (Geneva) — Administrative Bodies of WIPO (General Assembly, Conference, Coordination Committee) and of the Paris, Berne, Nice and Lisbon Unions (Assemblies, Conferences of Representatives, Executive Committees)

UPOV Meetings

January 25 and 26, 1972 (Geneva) — Technical Working Party for Vegetables

April 10 to 14, 1972 (Geneva) - Consultative Working Committees

May 23 and 24, 1972 (Cambridge) — Technical Working Party for Cross-fertilized Agricultural Crops

May 25 and 26, 1972 (Antihes) — Technical Working Party for Ornamental Plants

November 7 and 10, 1972 (Geneva) — Diplomatic Conference

Object: Amendment of the Convention

November 8 and 9, 1972 (Geneva) — Council

Meetings of Other International Organizations concerned with Intellectual Property

February 28 and 29, 1972 (Rome) — International Confederation of Societies of Authors and Composers — Legal and Legislative Commission

March 19 to 24, 1972 (Nice) — International Literary and Artistic Association — Congress

April 24 to 28, 1972 (Geneva) — International Association for the Protection of Industrial Property — Council of Presidents

April 25 to 27, 1972 (Helsinki) — International Writers Guild — Executive Council

May 21 to 25, 1972 (Geneva) — International League Against Unfair Competition — Congress

October 16 to 21, 1972 (Mexico) — International Confederation of Societies of Authors and Composers — Congress

November 12 to 18, 1972 (Mexico) — International Association for the Protection of Industrial Property — Congress

May 20 to 26, 1973 (Rio de Janeiro) — International Chamber of Commerce — Congress

Intergovernmental Conference for the Setting Up of a European System for the Grant of Patents (Luxemhourg):

January 24 to Fehruary 4, 1972 — Intergovernmental Conference

February 21 to 25, 1972 — Working Party IV

Fehruary 28 to March 3, 1972 - Working Party I

April 24 to 28, 1972 - Working Party III

June 19 to 30, 1972 — Intergovernmental Conference

VACANCY IN WIPO

Applications are invited for the following post:

Competition No. 171 *

Head of Copyright Division

Category and grade: P. 5

Principal duties:

The incumbent will direct the Copyright Division of the International Burean. In this capacity his duties will include:

- (a) formulation of proposals for the preparation and implementation of the WIPO copyright and neighboring rights program;
- (b) writing of legal studies;
- (c) acting as editor of "Copyright" and "Le Droit d'Antenr";
- (d) representing WIPO at meetings concerning copyright and neighboring rights and preparation of working papers for and reports on such meetings;
- (e) directing the work of maintaining np to date a collection of copyright and neighboring rights legislation.

Qualifications:

- (a) University degree in law or equivalent legal qualifications.
- (b) Wide experience in the field of copyright and neighboring rights, including its international aspects.
- (c) Excellent knowledge of one of the following working languages: English or French, and at least a good knowledge of the other. Additional linguistic abilities would be an advantage.

Nationality:

Candidates must be nationals of one of the member States of WIPO or of the Paris or Berne Unions. Qualifications being equal, preference will be given to candidates who are nationals of States of which no national is on the staff of WIPO.

Date of entry on duty:

As mutually agreed.

Applications:

Application forms and full information regarding the conditions of employment may be obtained from the Head of the Administrative Division, WIPO, 32, chemin des Colombettes, 1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland. Please refer to the number of the Competition.

Closing date:

February 15, 1972.

^{*} Note: This vacancy announcement cancels and supersedes Competition No. 137, of December 1970, for the same post.